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BCTF President Larry Kuehn has 
attacked Education Minister Bill Vander 
Zalm for making misleading statements 
about the education finance crisis. 

Describing them as "Vanderfacts", 
Kuehn said many of the minister's recent 
statements "have little relationship to 
reality" and are designed to divert public 
attention from the real nature of the cri
sis. He made the remarks in an opening 
address to the October 22-23 Representa
tive Assembly. 

Quoting Vander Zalm's claim that "for 
operational purposes only, the average 
school district budget for 1982 — even 
after all restraint — is still up 20.5 per cent 
over 1981," Kuehn protested that the 
facts do not support the minister's claim. 

"The total gross operating budgets for 
the province are in fact up 15.93 per cent, 
not 20.5 per cent," he said. "And when 
you look at the last four months of '82, 
the increase is only 6.13 per cent over the 
last four months of'81." 
Kuehn also took issue with Vander 

Zalm's oft-repeated claim 4hat there will 
be no terminations of teachers' contracts. 
He pointed out that current projections 
indicate there is not enough money in the 
budgets to pay all people currently 
employed in the school system through
out 1983. 

"A BCSTA survey of school boards in 
early October indicated that, with under 
half of the boards reporting, and even 
after the pay cuts imposed in Bill 89, there 
would have to be 1,129 jobs lost in Janu
ary, or 2,778 in September if boards are 
not allowed to terminate in January," 
said Kuehn. 
Kuehn similarly ridiculed Vander 

Zalm's frequent claim that "no one lost a 
See "We alV page 3 
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The gospel of education restraint according to Bili Vander Zalm earned the minister no hosannas at the October 30 rally, as the 4.000 
teachers attending refused to break faith with children. Story pages 4-5. 

Job action possible 

The BCTF will demand that the provin
cial government restore education fund
ing with at least a six per cent increase in 
1983 and is prepared to back that demand 
with job action, the Representative 
Assembly has decided. 
The first such action, if the Executive 

Committee calls it, is to be a province-
wide work-to-rule for at least one week 
beginning in January. 

Later, if the government still refuses to 
change its priorities, then a province-wide 
withdrawal of services is being recom
mended to locals. 

This is the essence of a stronger, more 
comprehensive BCTF plan to combat 
education cutbacks adopted by geogra
phical representatives at the October 22-
23 RA in Richmond. In addition to sanc
tioning job action, the plan clarifies 
BCTF demands for restoration of educa
tion funding, hardens the federation posi
tion on non-cooperation with the minis

try of education and broadens the stance 
on substitute teachers. 

In his opening address to the assembly, 
BCTF President Larry Kuehn attacked 
the provincial government's education 
cutbacks as more punitive than con
cerned with restraining spending. He 
noted that other provincial governments 
defmed "restraint" in education as limit
ing salary increases. 

"In B.C., Bill Bennett defines it not just 
as cutting teacher income — as opposed 
to limiting increases — but as cutting 
drastically into the service offered as 
well," said Kuehn. "Were the Social 
Credit government attacking only our 
income, there would not be the wide
spread anger directed at them by teachers. 
But they haven't been satisfied with just 
taking money from us — they also seem 
intent on attacking our dignity, some 
basic principles of our society, and the 
quality of service wc offer." 

The Representative Assembly devoted 
the greater part of its two-day meeting to 
strengthening and elaborating the BCTF 
response to the government's education 
cuts, drawing on recommendations from 
the Executive Committee, While the 
debate was wide-ranging and lively, there 
was, as in the special September RA, a 
high level of agreement on the need for 
strong action, particularly in the face of 
further serious cuts predicted for 1983. 

As a starting-point in the continuing 
struggle, the RA agreed that the BCTF 
should pursue short-term strategic objec
tives calling for: 
® restoration of funding to at least six 

per cent over that allowed to school 
boards in their May 1982 budgets; 

® no terminations as a result of budget 
cuts of people currently working in the 
system; 

© maintenance of current levels of staf-
See * ̂ Executive'' page 2 
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fing (teaching and non-teaching) in the 
schools. 

As an indication of the tough new 
approach, the assembly backed up these 
objectives with a decision calling on the 
federation lo "prepare to confront the 
government by job action, if necessary, 
with a view to forcing a change in the 
government's priorities." 

The proposal for the first such action, a 
province-wide work-to-rule, provoked 
considerable debate over its advantages 
and disadvantages. Geographical repre
sentatives, hov/ever, saw value in the tac
tic for focussing public attention on the 
education crisis. The assembly accord
ingly voted to authorize the Executive 
Committee to call for a province-wide 
work-to-rule "for a specified time of at 
least one week" beginning in January to 
protest budget cuts and the arbitrary na
ture of the School Services (Interim) Act 
(Bill 89). 

Expanding on this planned job action, 
the RA called on the federation and local 
associations to use the occasion to public
ize the extent of teachers' participation in 
school activities outside of instructional 
hours. It was also decided that if any 
teacher participating in the work-to-rule 
received an official reprimand or other 
disciplinary action, the work-to-rule 
would be extended until the disciplinary 
action had been rescinded. 
Beyond this, the Representative As

sembly came to the conclusion that even 
more dramatic measures may be needed 
to force a reversal of the government's 
destructive education policies. Specifi
cally, the GRs concluded that if and when 
it becomes clear that the fall RA's stra
tegic objectives will be not be met, then 
the Executive Committee would be 
"authorized to call a phased withdrawal 
of services, with rotating and escalating 
one-day withdrawals, followed by a 
province-wide withdrawal of services." 

To back this up, the assembly voted to 
call on each local association to pass 
motions officially authorizing the execu

tive to call such walkouts and committing 
the association to participate. 

In a related issue, the RA also deter
mined that the executive should be autho
rized to call similar rotating, escalating 
one-day walkouts leading to a province-
wide v/ithdrawal of service if termination 
of teacher contracts, or the non-renewal 
of temporary teacher contracts, occur in 
1983 under section 153 ofthe School Act. 
And local associations are requested to 
adopt by secret ballot motions authoriz
ing the executive to call such walkouts 
and committing'the local to participate. 

Apart from work-to-rule and walk
outs, the assembly concluded that one of 
the most effective weapons at teachers' 
disposal was total non-coopration with 
the ministry of education. It was felt that 
since ministry programs are so dependent 
on volunteer teacher assistance, with
drawal of coopration would not only 
bring many ministry activities to a halt 
but would also effectively send a strong 
message to the cabinet. 

Geographical representatives went on 
to adopt a motion that expanded on the 
position adopted October 2 by the Execu
tive Committee. The new motion calls on 
BCTF members to "refuse to cooperate 
with officials and with procedures of the 

Ministry of Education, refuse to serve on 
ministry committees, including revision 
committees and ministry workshops, 
refuse to participate in accreditation, 
assessment and evaluation committees, 
refuse to administer PLAP or other min
istry tests or surveys." Excluded from this 
new policy, because of concerns for stu
dents and natural justice for teachers, 
were involvement with provincial scho
larship exams, the Certification Advisory 
Committee, transfer review committees, 
boards of reference and boards of review. 

Opposition to the oppressive provi
sions of the School Services (Interim) Act 
(Bill 89) v/as further buttressed by 
motions adding to or sharpening pre
viously adopted positions. They declared 
that: 

© BCTF members will not work for 
periods for which they are not paid and 
will refuse to offer instruction during any 
blocks of time added to the school day as 
provided in Bill 89; 

@ the BCTF opposes pay cuts in any 
form and advises local associations not to 
accept any further unpaid school closure 
days; 

© local associations demand that any 
paid non-instructional or administrative 
days left be used for those purposes; 

® members should file grievances 
under the Working and Learning Condi
tions Declaration to publicize the deterio
ration of conditions; 

® local associations be given BCTF 
support to publicize the education cuts 
through meetings, advertising, public 

relations and a day of protest and to urge 
support for pro-education candidates in 
school board elections. 

Bill 89's impact on non-teaching 
employees and on the provision of substi
tute teachers was another key area of con
cern at the meeting. GRs agreed to urge 
local associations to adopt BCTF policies 
providing that volunteers would not be 
used in schools to replace teacher aides or 
other non-teaching personnel who have 
been laid off or had their hours cut, nor 
would BCTF members do the normal 
work of such personnel. 

Substitute policy was strengthened by 
the decision to amend BCTF policy state
ment 51.B.05 by adding to section 9 the 
declaration that, "Each teacher shall be 
entitled to a substitute teacher as a re
placement when the teacher is absent." 
Locals, the assembly agreed, should make 
the achievement of this declaration an 
objective in current bargaining. But GRs 
went beyond this to urge locals to adopt 
an even stronger position: "That teachers 
not cover classes in situations where a 
substitute teacher would normally have 
been provided prior to 1982 budget cuts, 
unless the teacher is served a lawful order 
of the board to cover the class and then 
only under protest." 

An appropriate finale to the Represen
tative Assembly was sounded with the 
passage of a motion requesting the BCTF 
to file a complaint with the International 
Labour Organization seeking a judgment 
that Bill 89 is against the conventions of 
the ILO. 

Frances Worledge (above), Vancouver elementary, moves strong motion at RA on non-cooperation with ministry, while (right) GRs in 
small-group session discuss new responses to cutbacks crisis. 

Stonewalling tactic reveals 
teacher anger with cutbacks 
The executive's unprecedented decision 
to recommend non-cooperation with the 
ministry is a clear indication of how angry 
teachers are with the government's 

Increase approved in 
job defence budget 
The Representative Assembly has 
approved a $208,500 increase in the 
federation's job and program defence 
budget, bringing the current total to 
$747,425. 

The main increases in the budget — 
designed to provide resources for com
batting the provincial government's 
anti-education legislation — have been 
for advertising, local a.ssociation grants, 
withdrawal of services pay, local presi
dents' travel to the Victoria lobby and to 
representative assemblies, and the 
October 20 rally. 

The effect of the job and program 
defence budget increase and of the 
decision to spend up to $100,000 to assist 
unemployed teachers will be to produce a 
projected balance of $1,357,930 in the 
Reserve Fund as of June 30, 1983. Since 
BCTF policy sets a Reserve Fund objec
tive of 25 per cent of total operating 
expenditures, this will mean the balance 
will be $882,870 short of the objective. 

GRs were advised that, if the Reserve 
Fund objective is to be met, the shortage 
will have to be made up, possibly through 
a fee increase over a three-year period. 
2/OCTOBER 28,1982 

disregard for public education and the 
welfare of students as displayed by Bill 89. 

The policy reflects both practical neces
sity and tactical considerations in the fed
eration's continued struggle with the 
Bennett government. 

In practical terms. Bill 89 will impose 
such new burdens and pressures that 
teachers will simply no longer have time 
to participate in ministry of education 
programs and committees. Classes, for 
one thing, are destined to become larger. 
There will be fewer teacher aides and 
great reductions in learning materials and 
supplies. 
"Under the circumstances," said John 

Church, acting director of professional 
development, "it is important now for all 
teachers to focus their always limited time 
and energies on their own teaching 
programs and on meetings with the 
parents of their students." 

On the tactical level, the non-coopera
tion policy was adopted as a strong 
weapon of protest against the govern
ment. "We can bring a lot of ministerial 
activities to a halt because the ministry 
does rely on the volunteer work of 
teachers," said Church. "It's an 
important tacfic in the war we're in, a way 
of bringing strong pressure on the 
ministry." 
With members stonewalling the 

ministry, Church said that the federation 
would — among others — be able to 
bring to halt several ministerial programs 
about which teachers had fruitlessly 
objected in the past. He cited the Provin
cial Learning Assessment Programs 
(PLAP), the English Placement Test, and 
the work on the controversial new Social 
Studies curriculum. 

He urged teachers who are currently 
serving on one or more ministry commit
tees to either resign or indicate to the 
ministry that until conditions change they 
will have to discontinue their parficipa-
tion. 

"Co-operation is always a two-way 
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street," said Church. "When sanity once 
again prevails in the corridors of govern
ment and the government again listens to 
the legitimate concerns of trustees, 
parents and teachers, it will then be time 
for teachers to consider again becoming 
involved in ministry-initiated programs." 

BCTF launches suit 
for defamation over 
Vander Zalm "gift 
The BCTF has begun a legal action 
against the persons responsible for pres
enting Education Minister Bill Vander 
Zalm with a crude and offensive "gift" at 
the Agrodome rally. 
Toward the end of the event, a musta

chioed man dressed as an undertaker 
came up on the podium and presented the 
minister with a silver and black-wrapped 
box. The minister refused to open it. 
Reporters later opened the package and 
found it contained a bouquet of dead 
flowers and a bottle of Extra-Strength 
Tylenol. 
When he learned ofthe "joke" the next 

day, BCTF president Larry Kuehn imme
diately wrote to Vander Zalm to inform 
him that the federation had nothing to do 
with it. 

Later, the federation issued notice of 
legal action for defamation, conspiracy to 
injure and trespass against Snidely's 
Flowers of Extinction of Richmond, the 
company which delivered the package on 
behalf of an unnamed client. The com
pany has refused to identify the client. 
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job" from the first round of school board 
budget cuts. 

"Let him tell that to the hundreds of 
teachers on temporary contracts who 
were teaching last year but were not 
rehired this year," he said. "Let him tell 
that to the hundreds of non-teaching em
ployees of the system who are no longer 
employed in the schools. His claims don't 
fit the facts. And it is the premier of this 
province who must take ultimate respon
sibility Ibr these false statements and for 
the chaos and destruction in the system, 
for he is the one who put Mr. Vander 
Zalm in place, and the minister must be 
seen as his mouthpiece." 

Noting that Premier Bill Bennett has 
often declared that B.C.'s restraint pro
gram is more "flexible" that those of 
other jurisdictions, Kuehn pointed out 
that the premier has neglected to mention 
that "he is hitting education much more 
severely than are other premiers." 

At the recent meeting of provincial 
teacher organization presidents, this dis
crepancy was reflected, said Kuehn, in a 
joint statement issued by Greg O'Keefe, 
president ofthe Canadian Teachers' Fed
eration, and the presidents of other 
provincial organizations. They said: 

"We are shocked and outraged to li^ar 
of the B.C. government's attacks on edu
cation and teachers. Cutbacks in educa
tion and attacks on collective bargaining 
and contracts are the symptoms of 
governments which are seeking scape
goats to deflect attention from their own 

economic mismanagement. We all face 
diflicull situations, but yours is a disaster 
lo education and teachers, and we wish 
you well in your struggle." 

Only Quebec teachers face a problem 
approaching the critical dimensions of 
that of B.C. teachers, said Kuehn, noting 
that legislation will cut their salaries for 
three months — January to March — by 
18 per cent after their collective agree
ment runs out. But the penalties in the 
legislation will only go into effect if no 
new collective agreement is achieved 
which in some other way reduces govern
ment education spending. As another 
B.C. echo, the Quebec government is also 
proposing to reduce the autonomy of 
school boards. 

"Teachers in other provinces face var
ious forms of Voluntary' or legislated 
wage controls, but no one else faces the 
massive cutbacks we have seen — and still 
face," said Kuehn. He gave the following 
review: 

Alberta: Teachers are demanding cost 
of living increases while boards are talk
ing about 5 per cent voluntary guidelines. 
Saskatchewan: Teachers are after cost 

of living minus 1 per cent increases and 
other improvements. 
Manitoba: Many contracts already pro

vide Winnipeg cost of living plus 1.5 per 
cent, the apparent public sector norm. 

Ontario: Newly-introduced legislation 
limits public sector increases negotiated 
up to 9 per cent in the first year and 
imposes a 5 per cent increase in the second 
year. 

BCTF President Larry Kuehn makes suggestions on tactics for achieving restoration of 
education funding, while (behind) RA co-chairperson Karen Harper studies motions under 
debate. 

Nova Scotia: 6 per cent "voluntary" 
restraint. 

New Brunswick: During the provincial 
election the Liberals proposed rolling 
back teacher salaries. Teachers played an 
active role in the campaign and some 
attribute the size of the Conservative vic
tory to that involvement. 

Prince Edward Island: Teachers have 
just received an arbitrated settlement of 
12 per cent. 
Newfoundland: Government has im

posed a "voluntary" 5 and 4 per cent 
restraint program and teachers are pre
paring to take a vote on a province-wide 
strike to fight it. 

Kuehn emphasized that elsewhere in 
Canada "restraint" in education is 
defined as limiting salary increases, but in 
B.C. it is defined as not only cutting back 
teacher incomes but drastically cutting 
education services as well. 
"Were the Social Credit government 

attacking only our income, there would 
not be the widespread anger directed at 
them by teachers," he said. "But they 
haven't been satisfied with just taking 
money from us — they also seem intent 
on attacking our dignity, some basic prin
ciples of our society, and the quality of 
service we offer." 

The continued existence of professional 
development days — which B.C. teachers 
won only after a long, hard struggle — is 
seriously endangered, warns John 
Church, BCTF acting director of 
professional development. 

The ministry of education, through Bill 
89, is attempting to roll back the clock, 
said Church, and eliminate paid PD days 
that B.C. teachers did not achieve until 
1972-73 — well after teachers in most 
other provinces had achieved them. They 
were only won, he recalled, after about a 
decade of teacher representations aimed 
at impressing on the ministry how 
changed circumstances — the impact of 
television, ethnic diversity, family 
breakdown — made it essential that 
teachers have more time to upgrade 
themselves professionally. 

"The ministry was slow to recognize 
and accept the validity of the need for 
professional development days," said 
Church. "We always argued that teaching 
and learning are basically a continuum — 
and that you can't be a good teacher 
unless you're a good learner." 

Teachers obtained paid professional 
development days a decade ago only at 
the price of ensuring, as Administrative 
Services Circular 16.10.72 states, "that 
schools are in session for pupils for a 
minimum prescribed number of days 
during the school year." In the 1972-73 
school year the number of instructional 
days was 192, with four PD days. Overall, 
from 1965 to 1976 the number of 
instructional days varied from 190 to 200. 
Paradoxically, it was only after the 
Socreds returned to power in 1975 that 
the number of instructional days declined 
to fewer than 190, and this was because 
they increased the Christmas vacation to 
two weeks. 

A further irony is that the number of 

PD days was only recently increased by 
the former minister of education, Brian 
Smith, after his province-spanning 
forums, presumably to enable teachers to 
devote more time to curriculum 
implementation, assessment and accredi
tation. 

But Smith's apparent conversion to the 
importance of PD days has meant 
nothing to his successor. Bill Vander 
Zalm. Vander Zalm's Bill 89 will 
confiscate at least one paid professional 

development clay from every teacher in 
1982. And in order to save the jobs of 
colleagues, teachers in some districts have 
traded off one, some, or all of their 
remaining five paid PD days. 

Still, in most districts teachers will 
enter 1983 with a "bank" of from one to 
four PD days. These days may be used 
either for their original professional 
development purpose or to reduce or 
eliminate the need to lengthen the 
instructional day in the January-June 

period to compensate for the five days 
lopped off the end of the school year by 
Bill 89. 
Where a bank of days exists, teachers 

should seriously consider devoting those 
days to professional development 
activities, said Church. It's vital, he 
stressed, that teachers confinue to defend 
the concept of PD days. 

"All teachers need time to think, to 
plan, to be creative and to implement," 
said Church. "It is only .vnen teachers 
have such time that exciting, innovative 
developments begin to happen in schools. 
And in the long run, our best public rela
tions comes from what we do in the class
room — from kids who go home and talk 
enthusiar'tically about what they did in 
school that day." 

'Double-
raising ire 

" caused by cuts 
arents, teachers 

Provincial government-imposed cuts in 
school board spending put additional 
pressure on teachers, parents and stu
dents to reach into their own pockets in 
an effort to maintain education services. 

On October 2, the BCTF Executive 
Committee passed a motion urging that 
this "double-billing" issue be publicized 
by the federation and by local associa
fions. Within a few days, the problem 
surfaced in two districts. West Vancouver 
and Coquitlam. 
West Vancouver parent Elizabeth 

Ferguson wrote Education Minister Bill 
Vander Zalm an open letter — published 
in a local newspaper — complaining that 
she is asked continually to spend money 
on a wide range of materials and 
activities. 

In Coquitlam, school board chair
person Tom Beardsley took a dim view of 
a letter in which a junior secondary prin
cipal sought funds from parents. 

Ferguson said in an interview that she 
and her husband estimate they are called 

upon to spend an average of $350 to $400 
per year for each of their two children, 
who are in Grade 5 and Grade 2. Her 
letter said in part: 

"I have paid for every field trip and 
cultural event . . . paid for or provided 
transportation . . . bought every book, 
pencil, crayon, gluestick and eraser . . . 
funded 'outdoor school' and 'ski school' 
. , . contributed money towards the 
acquisition of gym equipment, music 
equipment, computer programs, primary 
French programs, art supplies, science 
equipment and library books. 

"I have seen unlighted hallways and 
lack of building maintenance due to 
budget restrictions. Our neighbourhood 
school has been closed and my children 
must now travel a greater distance, cross
ing two major highways to attend a 
different school. 
"Does this sound like a 'fat' school 

district? Where else do taxpayers pay so 
much in school taxes and receive so little 
funding in return?" 

Beardsley's concern was aroused when 
a parent stood up at a public meeting on 
cutbacks and read a letter to parents of 
Mary Hill Junior Secondary School 
students from principal W. G. Buckley, 
who noted: "Voluntary contributions ... 
to the school district for use in educa
tional services in the district can be 
acknowledged as a tax deductible 
contribution." 

Beardsley said this kind of solicitation 
disturbes him "because it seems to add 
credibility to the restraints." 

"The implication is that the taxpayer at 
some point will pick up the slack. But the 
taxpayer has already paid taxes and 
shouldn't have to do it." 

Buckley said he agrees with Beardsley 
that parents shouldn't have to pay twice. 
"But the fault doesn't lie with me, or with 
the school board," Buckley said. "The 
fault lies with the [education] minister." 

Buckley said his appeal covered co-
curricular activities such as field trips and 
band concerts as well as extra-curricular 
athletics. He said about $1,200 had been 
donated by parents to October 21 and the 
first priority use for the funds is to see that 
"anybody who wants to take part in an 
activity can do so," whether they can 
afford to or not, 

OCTOBER as, 19S2/3 
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"A child never has a chance to come back 
and be seven years old again in better 
economic times," BCTF President Larry 
Kuehn told an October 20 rally for public 
education. 
.Kuehn was putting in simple terms his 

belief that spending controls slapped on 
public education by the provincial 
government will destroy opportunities 
for learning that each child deserves. His 
capsule statement of the problem drew 
applause and cheers from a crowd of 
4,000 who had come to the PNE Agro
dome in Vancouver to hear the BCTF 
president, Education Minister Bill Vander 
Zalm and three other speakers. 
The rally, which attracted heavy media 

coverage, was a lively, two-hour session 
that included considerable heckling ofthe 
minister. But Vander Zalm said afterward 
that he had expected this reception, and 
"I think they were fairly polite." He also 
said he was glad the rally became "a 
media event." 
Vander Zalm told reporters that in his 

opinion, "it became clear tonight the 
issue is the perhaps average or approxi
mate 3-per-cent rollback that's applicable 
to teachers from their l7-per-cent in
crease earlier in the year." He said he was 
glad for an opportunity to communicate 
that "to all the teachers who didn't come 
here ... and also ... the rest ofthe people 
who actually pay the bills and who should 
know just exactly what the issue (is)." 
Kuehn told the rally that Vander 

Zalm's address had been another in a ser
ies of attempts by the minister and by 
Premier Bill Bennett to distract the pub
lic's atterition frorn the real issue — sup
port for the public school system. 
"B.C. spends less on education as a 

percentage of personal income than any 
other province in Canada," Kuehn said, 
"and that's the real measure of how 
highly, or how lowly, education is valued. 
Those are the trends that were there 
before the current round of cutbacks. 
And those have been the trends because 
education has never been a Social Credit 
priority." 
Vander Zalm argued that Bill 89, the 

School Services (Interim) Act, extends to 
teachers "job protection like no other 
group in society has," because it specifies 
that no teachers may be terminated by a 
school board without the consent of the 
education minister. He said many profes
sional groups "would like to know that 
they could get this sort of protection when 
heading for a cold, long winter." 

"Bill 89 gives you that protection which 
has never been made available to any 
group and probably could not have been 
made available to any other group 30 
years ago, 20 years ago, or even 10 years 
ago." 
Kuehn replied that the minister's assu

rances that jobs are being protected 
simply do not fit the facts. "Our staff has 
done calculations on the basis of the 
budget information for 1983 that's been 
released by the government to this point, 
and that is the basis for board planning 
for next year," Kuehn said. 
"They tell us that — based on [thê  

assumption of inflation of 10 per cent in 
non-salary costs and a 3-per-cent increase 
in salary for teachers, and a loss of five 
days' pay for 1983, boards in the metro
politan district will be short of money 
next year to the point where they would 
have to terminate 1,081 teachers in Janu
ary to meet their budgets. About two and 

SO LONG, IT'S BEEN 

Well, the telephone rang and it jumped off the wall. 

It was Bill Bennett, paying a call. 

He said: "Look at the state that our coal deals are in -

There have to be cutbacks in ed-u-ca-tion." 

Chorus 
So long, it's been good to know you. 

So long, it's been good to know you. 

So long, it's been good to know you. 

You may have been teaching for twenty-five years. 

But you'd better be drifting along. 

Well, the telephone rang and it jumped off the wall. 

It was ^ill Vander Zalm paying a call 

He said: "Look at the state that our morals are in -

Small classes are causing an increase in sin." 

Chorus 
Well, the telephone rang and it jumped off the wall. 

It was the school board paying a call. 

They said: "Look at the state that our budget is in -

We have to start cutting: you're where we begin." 

Chorus 
Well, the doorbell rang and it jumped off the wall. 

An old Socred canvasser paying a call. 

I said: "Look at the state that the province is in -

I'll be voting to stop you from winning again." 

Last Chorus 
And it's so long, it's been (. . .} to know you. 

So long, it's been (. . .) to know you. 

So long, it's been (. . .} to know you. 

Your cutting and slashing's gone on far too long. 

And you'd better be drifting along. 

*As sung by the 6-^5 Singers. 

one half times that number would have to 
disappear from the system in September if 
they [boards] are unable to terminate in 
January. 
"Where is that job security guarantee 

the minister has talked about? His magic 
figuring somehow has no layoffs, even 
though he isn't providing enough money 
to keep the people." 

Pressed on this question by reporters 
after the rally ended, Vander Zalm 
declined to say that all teachers working 
in the school system now will be 
employed there at this time next year. 
"They certainly won't be laid off on 
account of restraint," he said. 
Under further questioning, he added: 

"Well, I suppose if a district has a declin
ing school population and if there's a 
thousand less pupils next year from what 
there was this year, the responsible thing 
to do would be to then reduce the number 
of people involved in the system. If you 
didn't do that, you would have a bureau
cracy grow for evermore. You couldn't 
perhaps ever face that sort, of thing. But 
it'll not be on account of restraint." 
Kuehn noted that in recent newspaper 

stories, Vander Zalm has said he plans to 
take a close look at the public school 
system from an "unbiased" viewpoint. 
The BCTF president then read a series of 
quotations in which Varlder Zalm critic
ized public school education as costly and 
unproductive, suggested that it's too easy 
for students, and said private schools do 
the job better and more cheaply. 

"I think these are statements of bias," 
Kuehn said, "bias against the public 
school system ... bias against the work 
done by teachers in this public school 
system." 

In fact, Kuehn said, the school sysicir: 
has accomplished much, and can do more 
"in a supportive environment. We as 
teachers," he said, "have a great deal of 
pride in the work that we do, and Mr. 
Vander Zalm, it's time that you saw that 
pride, and it's time that we got the sup
port from this government that we have 
to have to do our work." 
Vander Zalm promised to visit "some 

of your schools, as many as I can," and 
said he would be meeting with "thou
sands of parents in all parts of the pro
vince who are concerned about educa
tion. 

"I'll be asking those parents, 'What do 
you think is wrong with the system that I 
represent?'" 
The crowd responded by chanting: 

"You! You! You!" 
The rally also heard from Owen Dyk-

stra, president of the B.C. region ofthe 
Canadian Union of Public Employees, 
who said the bottom line in the dispute 
over education in this province is that the 
Social Credit government must be 
defeated in the next election. Dykstra said 
it is essential for education workers to 
resist government attempts to divide 
them, against each other. 
Kent Yakel, president-elect of the 

College/Institute Educators' Association 
of B.C., said the government has adopted 
a "jump-or-be-pushed" approach to the 
putjlic sector employees that is shown 
most recently by Bill 89. 

Helene Minishka, president of the B.C. 
Home and School Federation, said-it is 
time for all concerned parents to tell the 
government that education services must 
not be allowed to deteriorate. 
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British Columbia teachers could learn a 
great deal from their much poorer and 
more beleaguered colleagues in Nicara
gua, savs former executive member .loan 
Robb. ' 

"The situation in Central America is 
incomparable to what it is here," she told 
the Representative Assembly on,October 
23. "Yet what those people could teach us 
now in our difficulty would be of immeas
urable value in terms of strength, cour
age, determination, work, organization 
and solidarity." 

Robb was reporting on the two weeks 
she and seven other BCTF members spent 
in that strife-torn country this past 
summer at the invitation of A N D E N , the 
national teachers' organization. This was 
in recognition of the A G M donation from 
the BCTF International Assistance Fund 
of $2 per member toward the Literacy 
Crusade which, with matching grants 
from Oxfam and the Canadian govern
ment, was the largest single donation to 
that work. 

In gratitude for that donation and for 
BCTF's humanitarian assistance given 
A N D E N in 1981 for relief of families of 
"disappeared" or assassinated teachers, 
Joan Robb was given a gift of a portfolio 
of Nicaraguan* prints for the BCTF which 
she presented to President Larry Kuehn. 

Joan Robb told the assembly that in 
Central America teachers' organizations 

-.f ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ ^ 

Former executive member Joan Robb gives Nicaraguan teachers nft of prints to BCTF 
President Larry Kuehn. 
are almost literally under the gun. She 
recalled how the 1981 A G M was stunned 
by a Nicaraguan teacher's account of the 
disappearances and outright assassina
tions of some 250 teachers — many shot 
in front of their students — in that 

country. This sort of political violence is 
still occurring in the region, she said, 
noting that the group met representatives 
of Honduran, Guatemalan and El Salva
dorean teachers' organizations, which 
can only operate clandestinely in their 

countries. In recent years, she said, 297 
teachers had been killed, 50 imprisoned 
and 1,050 schools closed down in El 
Salvador, while 300 teachers have been 
assassinated in Guatemala in the last nine 
years. 

Nicaragua, Robb said, is desperately 
trying to rebuild after a series of natural 
disasters and a civil war. Managua is still 
in a shambles after the 1972 earthquake, 
as the former Somozan government 
siphoned off the $300 million in aid 
earmarked for its reconstruction. The 
fighting that led' to the overthrow of 
Somoza also has left its toll of damage 
and this is evident, she said, in the 
schools. 

"Some classes are conducted with 
children on the floor because they don't 
have desks," Robb said. "Some teachers 
have to walk six hours to reach their 
classrooms. Al l materials are in short 
supply." 

She said despite these difficulties, the 
Nicaraguan people are accomplishing 
much in rebuilding their country through 
"hard work and determination." And 
despite their great need, Robb said, 
everywhere the BCTF group went, they 
were treated "royally" by their Nicara
guan colleagues. 

Robb said a full report on aid to 
Nicaragua is being prepared for presenta
tion to the federation. 

Arnold Selder 
President, British Columbia Federation 
of the Council for Exceptional Children 

As members of an organization which has 
fought for the educational rights of 
physically and mentally handicapped 
children and youth for more than 60 
years, we wish to inform the public that 
Bill 89] will not protect the quality of 

education received by children with 
special needs. 

First, the minister's jurisdiction only 
includes those special programs which are 
funded in part or in total by the provincial 
government. Because provincial funding 
of special education has never been 
adequate and because children's needs 
differ from one district to another, many 
school boards have developed a number 
of their own special needs programs. 
These services are paid for out of local 
funds. School boards may soon have to 
cut these locally-funded programs to 
meet their restricted budgets. Because 
Victoria has reduced the proportion of 
education costs borne by the province, 
the burden on local boards and residen
tial taxpayers has increased dramatically 
in the last few years. 

Secondly, Education Minister Bill 
Vander Zalm cannot claim to protect 
special educafion while he cuts funding 
for teachers' professional development 
days. Professional days provide teachers 
with a regular opportunity to obtain vital 
information which enables them to teach 
children with special needs more effect
ively. In a field where medical and 
technical information changes very 
rapidly, teachers who work with special 
needs children must keep up to date, as do 
doctors and engineers. Inservice training 
is particularly important in a province 
where teacher training institutions have 
not always adequately prepared teachers 
to work in specialty areas and where 
courses in special education are not yet 
mandatory for 1̂1 prospective teachers. 

Most importantly, the minister cannot 
claim that he is protecting special needs 
children while he undermines the general 
public education system. Special 
education can no longer be separated 
from the rest of education. Over the last 
decade parents of mentally and physically 
handicapped children have increasingly 
demanded equal educational opportunity 
for their children. Because segregated 
educational facilities offered inherently 
inferior education, parents fought to have 
special classes integrated into neighbour-
hsod schools and individual children in
tegrated into regular classes with the help 
of support staff and services. These 
parents have sought an educational en
vironment for their children which was as 
close to normal as possible. 

During the same debate, parents of 
children in regular classes who were not 
progressing due to specific learning dis
abilities began to demand that these dis
abilities be diagnosed early and that 
appropriate remedial action be taken. As 
a result of these efforts, special education 
is now an integral part of the regular 
education system. Special education can 
now best be described as individualized 
programming which helps children 
achieve their individual potential while 
preparing them to live more independent
ly as adults. It is available to any child 
who needs it for whatever period of time 
and to whatever degree of intensity he or 
she requires. 

Because these changes have been insti
tuted over the past ten years, attacks on 
the system in general threaten children 
with special needs in particular. As class 
size increases and aides are laid off, 
teachers will be less able to modify the 
curriculum to meet individual student 
needs. As substitute teachers are laid off, 
those trained and experienced teachers 
who have been providing sm.all group in
struction to learning disabled or gifted 
children find themselves doing substitute 

work several times a week. This throws 
remedial and enrichment services into 
chaos. As the morale of teachers suffers, 
the energy and enthusiasm with which 
they tackle the needs of children 
integrated into their classrooms will be 
undermined. 

Finally, Vander Zalm should realize 
that merely by holding the line on 
funding of special programs, his 
government is perpetrating a serious 
injustice to children. This province has 
barely begun to meet the needs of 
exception al chi Idren. Parents an d 
educators throughout B.C. brought home 
this fact to former Education Minister 
Brian Smith when he toured the province 
in the fall of 1980. Smith subsequently 
promiised to: 

® Establish regional diagnostic centres 
to assess children with severe learning 
disabilities in their own communities and 
to train local teachers to meet the needs of 
these children; 

® Fund programs for gifted children, 
who suffer a high dropout rate; 

® Establish an appeals process 
through which parents could exercise 
their right to challenge the assessment 
and placement of their children. 

These programs are all now on hold as 
a result pf Vander.Zalm's severe budget 
cuts. 

In closing we wish to protest the 
government's erratic approach to fiscal 
restraint which has served to pit teachers 
against their communities, school 
trustees against the minister and special 
education against regular education. We 
urge Vander Zalm to restore education 
funding and get on with the task at hand, 
which is to guarantee an appropriate, 
publicly-funded education in the least 
restrictive environment to all children in 
this province. 

Children who are not prepared through 
educafion to live productive, independent 
lives as adults will later add to the cost of 
the welfare system, the criminal justice 
system, and custodial institutions. Not 
only is it our duty in a democratic society 
to provide all children with adequate 
educational opportunities, it is false 
economy to do otherwise. 

* Ttiis is from an open letter to members of the 
legislative assembly. The Council for Exceptional 
Children is a North America-wide organization of 
parents, educators, and professionals who are 
concerned with the education and welfare of 
exceptional children and youth. 

TQS Changes policy 
on graduate credits 
Teachers who qualify fora change in their 
Teacher Qualification Service category 
from 4 to 5 on the basis of the recent 
change in TQS policy should note that a 
January 1, 1982 effective dating will be 
granted to those applicants who 
completed their requirements on or 
before December 31, 1981 and who apply 
to 1QS (with full documentation) no later 
than December 31, 1982. 

Details of the policy change were to be 
posted in all staffrooms during 
September. In effect TQS policy, now 
allows the recognition towards Category 
5 of 15 units of acceptable graduate work 
from an incomplete master's degree. 

Normal deadline dates for January 1 
and September 1 effective datings will 
apply to all applicants qualifying under 
the policy change after January 1, 1982 
and to all applicants applying after 
January 1,1983. For further information 
contact: Director of Evaluations, TQS, 
#210, 2609 Granville Street, Vancouver, 
B.C. V6H3H3. 

BCTF Lesson Aids 
offers awards for 
new materials ideas 
Awards of $750 for microcomputer 
software development and $500 for 
curriculum development are available 
from the BCTF Lesson Aids Service, 
through its materials development 
fund. 

Curriculum projects must be deve
loped by groups of BCTF members 
and software packages may be deve
loped by individual teachers. 

Projects should be completed by 
August 31, 1983. 

Information and application forms 
can be obtained by writing to BCTF 
Lesson Aids Service, 2235 Burrard 
Street, Vancouver, B.C., V6J3H9, or 
by phoning 731-8121 or toll free 
112-800-663-9163. Deadline for sub
mission of applications is December 
31, 1982. 
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Education Minister Bill Vander Zalm is 
wrong. 

Contrary to his statements, teacher 
opposition to budget cutbacks and Bill 89 
is not limited to B.C. Teachers' 
Federation President Larry Kuehn. 

Our staff, and those of most schools 
across the provinces are uniting to oppose 
attacks on education and to inform the 
public of the damage being done to the 
education system. 

Our BCTF leadership is working on 
our behalf against this government's 
policies. The minister is mistaken if he 
thinks he can discredit our BCTF 
executive or divide our united opposition 
to his government's policies. 

Geoff Peters Joan Durand 
Dave Knight Jack Thomas 
Beth Taylor Annette Dorcpaa! 

John Higman Elaine Regan 
Mary Wycherley 

Roy Stibbs Elementary 
Coquitlam 

Armaments industry 
knows no restraint 
At the education day for teachers — 
Nuclear Weapons: Reality and Responses 
— held October 2 at BCTF, several 
speakers clearly documented how the 
present increase in military spending has 
resulted in a depressed civilian economy. 
British Columbia with its dependence on 
consumer-related industries, has not 
escaped: mass lay-offs in the private 
sector are being followed by "restraint 
programs" and lay-offs in the public 
sector, including education. 

Did you know: that the cost of one 
trident sub could pay for the schooling of 
16 million children annually: that the 
Security and Disarmament: Minority 
Report of April 1982, from the House of 
Commons, calls for a nuclear freeze, a 
refusal by Canada to allow testing of the 
cruise missile in Canada, and other 
disarmament efforts; and, that high 

school students say their two greatest 
fears are of being unemployed and of a 
nuclear war? 

For a concise report of the full day 
conference and a membership ($5) in the 
Teachers For Peace Action Committee 
contact: Mrs. Lois Barber, President, 
2736 West 42nd Avenue, Vancouver, 
B.C. V6N3G5. 

Denis Ottewell 
Sir Wilfred GrenfelJ Elementary, 

Vancouver 

Tour of South Africa 
a realistic experience 
This past summer I was very fortunate to 
be able to visit South Africa. There are 
rnany problems re their many multi-racial 
minorities. However, after visiting 
universities, public schools (black, white, 
coloured, and Indian), prisons, police 
colleges, social welfare and health 
departments and meeting with govern
mental officials, as well as many citizens, I 
was most impressed with how the South 
Africans are trying to find a solution to 
their dilemma. 

Our teachers' Ventra Travel provided a 
most realistic professional development 
program throughout our stay. Many 
thanks to Ventra Travel. 

Kathleen M . Jones 
Laurier Annex 

Vancouver 

Racism committee 
errs on South Africa 
Recently, the chairman of the BCTF 
racism committee was highly critical of an 
upcoming professional development tour 
by teachers to the Republic of South 
Africa. The chairman's position was 
supported by the executive of the British 
Columbia Teachers' Federation. 

It is_ unfortunate that both BCTF 
groups have so little confidence in the 
integrity and thinking capacity of its 
teachers that they should be prevented 
from learning for themselves. 

After visiting South Africa it is now 
apparent to me why the BCTF did not 

want teachers to participate. The views 
presented by the racism committee were 
outdated and full of factual errors. 

This committee has alleged that the 
Republic of South Africa denies human 
rights to its citizens. Which is really 
worse: the South African racial policy or 
the attempt by the BCTF racism 
committee to intimidate and harass 
members of the teaching profession in an 
attempt to stifle freedom of learning? 

G. Jones 
Political Science Department 

Vancouver Community College 

Project Overseas vets 
urged to foster 
good race relations 
In checking lists of British Columbia 
teachers who have participated in Project 
Overseas since the inception of the 
BCTF's Program Against Raicism in 
Schools, we note that of the 105 partici
pants, only one has been actively 
associated with this program. 

Since much of the focus of the Program 
Against Racism revolves around the 
promotion of multicultural education in 
our pluralistic society, we feel that Proj(ict 
Overseas participants should have useful 
contributions to make. Many of the 
cultures with which these experienced 
teachers have had first-hand contact are 
now represented in our schools, and 
present new challenges and opportunities 
to teachers. 

During the seven years that the BCTF's 
Program Against Racism in Schools has 
been in existence, 105 teachers from 
province have participated in Project 
Overseas. We hope that the commitment 
to cross-cultural teaching which made 
them candidates in the first place will 
extend to a desire to share their insights 
into minority cultures with fellow teach
ers. 

We urge Project Overseas veterans to 
work with us in fostering good race 
relations in our schools. 

Vivien Gamble 
Port Hardy, B.C. 

Member, Committee Against Racism 

The president of the Alberta Teachers' 
Association has warned that education 
would suffer if the provincial government 
adopts proposed changes in the 
municipal finance system. 

Albert Cowley has criticized the recent
ly-released report of The Minister's 
Aidvisory Committee on Municipal 
Finance which has proposed that the 
Alberta government provide all the 
monies that make up the School 
Foundation Program Fund. Under this 
proposal, the provincial levy on commer
cial and industrial properties, which this 
year constitutes approximately 16 per 
cent of that fund, would continue, but the 
funds it yields would be redistibuted to 
municipalities. The municipal authori
ties, in turn, would be responsible and ac
countable for the way these funds are 
used. 

"This recommendation has the simple 
objective of removing funds earmarked 
for education and transferring them to 
municipal coffers," said Cowley. "If im
plemented, it would provide no guarantee 
to school boards that the lost revenue 
would be replaced in total or in part." 

Unemployed teachers 
urged to join BCTF 
The invisible victims of government 
education cuts — u,nemployed teachers 
— have been urged to make their presence 
felt by getting active in the BCTF and 
their local teachers' associations. 

The BCTF to date has been able to 
prevent the terminations of all continuing 
contract teachers. But school boards have 
not rehired many temporary contract 
teachers, and hundreds of qualified 
graduates from education programs in 
B.C.'s three universities have been unable 
to find teaching jobs. 

"BCTF policy provides that qualified 
teachers looking for work can become 
voluntary active members of the federa
tion, on payrnentor^^ 
says John Hardy, staff member in charge 
of membership. 

Hardy said that applications for volun
tary membership are available through 
either the BCTF Government Division or 
local associations. 

ministry stalls anti-sexism campaign 
I have just finished writing a letter and I am angry. The 
letter was to the chairperson of the committee organiz
ing a conference called, "Women in Math and Science, 
Where Are They?" This conference, planned for 
October 22-23 in Nanaimo, was co-sponsored by the 
Ministry of Education. 

In total support of the BCTF Executive Com
mittee motion to not co-operate with the ministry, I 
have withdrawn rny participation. I was to have been 
on a panel speaking on the barriers which discourage 
female students from pursuing education or careers in 
math and science. 

Some of the things I wanted to tell the students, 
teachers, and parents at the conference were that girls 
are not taking the courses that would equip them for 
entry into trades and high-technology fields. In parts 
of Canada, only one out of 11 girls takes physics, one in 
five takes chemistry, and up to 25 per cent drop mathe
matics after Grade 11. In.B.C, 65 per cent of students 
who take the minimal requirement of 10 years math 
are female. 

I would have told them that the means to 
overcoming this must begin with non-sexist child 
rearing and early and continued education that dis
courages the stereotype of females not being able to do 
math. 

I would have also told them ?hat with changing tech
nology, many of women's tratdiiional clerical, sales and 
service jobs will be lost. Female students need to be 
prepared for future trends in technology. Encourage
ment to take math and science would be one of the 

steps in this preparation. The conference in Nanaimo 
would have begun to raise awareness across the prov
ince about these issues. 

But I cannot go and do this worthwhile work be
cause I do not support a ministry of education which 
makes token gestures of supporting female students in 
education while, at the same time, taking actions that 
have a devastating effect on the whole public educa
tional system — and which hit female students and 
teachers hardest of all. 

In the first round of cuts in September, 1,000 
teaching positions were lost, involving mostly temp
orary, part-time or substitute teachers. The majority of 
those teachers were women. 

In the second cutback this fall, termination notices 
were sent to numerous teachers throughout the prov
ince. In every district but one, women teachers received 
a percentage of notices higher than the proportion of 
women teaching in the district. In Merritt, for example, 
49 per cent of teachers are women but 100 per cent of 
those receiving notices were women. 

The message is clear. When the government cuts 
education, women are hit hardest. And the education 
system faces further drastic budget cuts in 1983. 

Working conditions for women teachers will de
teriorate due to these cuts which, among other things, 
has resulted in widespread elimination of teacher 
aides, preparation time and duty-free lunch hours. 
These actions will affect elementary schools the most, 
increasing the workload and stress level for the women 

who make up over 70 per cent of the teachers at this 
level. 

Female students may experience even more 
negative stereotyping as a result of the budget cuts. If 
class sizes remain or go beyond reasonable limits, 
youngsters who do not act out (typically girls), may be 
given less attention in order to deal v/ith the demands 
of the more aggressive students (typically boys). 
Passive behavior is thus encouraged and female stereo
typing continues. 

At the secondary level, larger classes can result in 
female students being eliminated from non-traditional 
courses to leave room for male students who are per
ceived to take the courses for valid career purposes. If 
there are fewer computer science classes offered, you 
can be sure, under the present system, that girls wiii not 
be given priority. 

So, I am angry at being unable to participate in the 
Nanaimo conference. I wonder how many other op
portunities to work with teachers on workshops to 
raise awareness of sex discrimination will be lost be
cause there is no funding for PD days. 

I want to do the job I am paid to do, eliminate sexism 
in the education system, I am finding it difficult to do 
this work in the most effective manner. Until there is a 
ministry of education that provides a political climate 
where co-operation is possible for the benefit of all 
students, I can't go out to work. 

Peggi Hali 
Status of Women Co-ordinator 
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Professional Relations Advisors 
Committee 
There are two vacancies on the Profes
sional Relations Advisors Committee. 
Applications arc invited from class
room teachers and from secondary 
principals. This committee works 
within procedures 33.02 to 33.08 which 
appear in your Members' Guide to the 
BCTF — 1982-83, p. 56. 

Criteria: The following are consi
dered in the selection of professional 
relations advisors: 

9 minimum of five years teaching 
experience; 

© interest in communications, psy
chology, human relations; 

© tolerance for stress and ambigu
ity; 

© tact, empathy, assertiveness; 
® skill in working with individuals 

and groups; 
© skill in questioning, listening, 

summarizing; 
© ability to deal with sensitive issues 

in confidence. 
Commitment: This assignment may 

include: 
® mediating up to five cases in a 

year; 
© extensive travel within the prov-

vince; 
© leading workshops; 
© participating in ongoing training. 
Application deadline is November 

23. For more information, contact 
Jacquie Boyer at the B C T F office. 
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Manitoba teachers 
urge major reforms 
in school finance 
The. Manitoba Teachers' Society has 
called for major changes in how 
education in that province is adminis
tered and financed. 

This is the thrust of a recently-released 
two-year study of education in the prov
ince of Manitoba conducted by the 
teachers' society. 

One of the principal recommendations 
urges the development of a system of 
education program regions to ensure 
greater economic efficiency and equality 
of educational opportunity around the 
province. The recommendation does not 
envision the elimination of existing 
school divisions and districts but the 
provision of certain services on a regional 
basis. 

Another major recommendation calls 
for a shift away from the traditional 
system of funding education based on the 
number of children to a system based on 
funding programs. 
• The MTS study also recommended: 

© Development of a long-range, 
planned financing system for schools 
based on the actual cost of programs, in
cluding automatic inllation increases; 

© Removing the link between property 
tax and education; 

© Education program regions should 
receive virtually all funding from the 
province, with local areas being allowed 
to raise a limited amount of additional 
funds locally; 

© The province should issue a state
ment of policy clearly describing 
progranis and services for children with 
exceptional needs and these should be 
mandatory for all divisions and districts. 

Pre-retirement semiiaars 

. 1 

Pre-retirement Planning seminars will be 
held again this year with the following 
sessions arranged for this fall. 

Scchell — November 18. 
Powell River — November 19-20. 
Peace River — November 27. 
West Kootenay — December 4. 
The seminars should be of interest to all 

teachers and their spouses age 50 or over. 
Full details on the times and place will be 
sent to your local president. 
8/OCTOBER 28, 1982 
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Maxine Boag, president of PAST, appeals for passage of motions improving substitutes 
policy at the October 22-23 RA. 

The 1981 census reveals a number of 
facts which directly or indirectly will 
affect teachers. Some you knew or 
suspected, others may surprise you. 

© The number of children under 15 in 
1981-was down 415,000 from 1976, a 
decline of seven per cent. Although 
Canada's post-war baby boom is now in 
its childbearing years, it is reproducing at 
lower rates than its predecessors. The 
recent widely discussed surge in the 
popularity of parenthood may be 
overstated. In 1981, the youngest age 
group, four and under, was7.3 percent of 
the population, compared to 7.5 per cent 
in 1976 and 8.4 per cent in 1971, even 
though the proportion of young females 
of childbearing ages has actually 
increased during the period. 

© The median age of Canadians is up 
to 29.6 yea rs i n i 9 81 f rom a pos t-wa r 1 o w 
of 25.4 years in 1966, 26.2 years in 1971 
and 27.8 years in 1976. 

© Divorced persons in 1981 had 
increased by 65 per cent to 500,100 from 
302,500 in 1976. 

© The proportion of married persons 
declined in every age group, most 
dramatically among young adults 20 to 29 
years where it decreased by five 
percentage points to 54 per cent of this 
group. 

© The average number of persons per 
household continued to slide from 3.5 in 
1971 and 3.1 in 1976 to 2.9 in 1981. One-
person households increased by almost 40 
per cent. 

© The number of census families 
increased by more than 10 per cent 
between 1976 and 1981 while the 
population increased by less than 6 per 
cent. This is reflected in a reduced average 
family size which, in 1981 was 3.3 
persons, down from 3.5 persons in 1976. 
Since 1976, the largest increases in the 
number of families occurred in Alberta, 
26 per cent, and British Columbia, 16 per 
cent. 

© For the first time in Canada, more 
than one in 10 families contained only one 
parent, up 28 per cent since 1976. 

First Aid programs for teachers 

In British Columbia the combined loss 
of school days for students in the teen 
years due to accidents is staggering. In 
1978, there were 624 teenagers hospi
talized due to motorcycle accidents 
and 2,292 hospitalized due to automo
bile accidents, at a lo.ss of 21,029 days, 
most of these school days. There were 
15,389 teens hospitalized due to falls, 
and 9,181 due to forceful impact. 

It was for these reasons that the 
Multi-Media Safety-Oriented First 
Aid course was developed by St. John 
Ambulance. 

The purpose of this course is to 
teach basic first aid procedures and the 
manual skills vvhich can be applied at 
the scene of an accident without spe
cial equipment and in the absence of 
professional medical help. Film se
quences, practice sessions and self-
instruction workbook lessons arc used 
in this program. The course can be 
administered in one 8-hour day, or has 
been adapted for 40 or 60-minutc peri
ods. The multi-media system of teach
ing first aid is much more effective 
than conventional training methods in 
terms of student performance. Interest 
is maintained and behavioral objec
tives are achieved through complete 
mental and physical involvement of 
each student ihrou^hout the course. 

For further information contact 
Ronn A r n o l d , training officer of 
school programs, at St. John House in 
Vancouvirr. 321-2651. 

The Canadian Red Cross Society is 
also offering a first aid workshop. 

First Aid for Teachers is a three-
hour program designed to teach 
elementary teachers how to cope with 
accidents most likely to occur in the 
school environment. It includes 
demonstration and practice of first aid 
skills, case study analysis and 
discussion of The Good Samaritan Act 
and safety education in the classroom. 
Cost of the workshop, which can be 
offered after school, is $5 per teacher. 

Red Cross is also offering Teaching 
for a Changing World, a iVi hour 
workshop designed to assist teachers 
with the problems of introducing 
international development education 
into the classroom. The program, 
which is offered at no cost, reviews 
definitions of international develop
ment, teaching obstacles and recom
mended resources. 

For further information contact: 
Red Cross Society, 4750 Oak Street, 
Vancouver, B.C., V6H 2N9, 879-7551. 

Here, for those groggy members who 
want to know exactly when the govern
ment did what to them, is a chronology of 
the crisis. 

February 15: School boards .sulmiit semi
final 1982 Inulgets. 

Several boards had made significant 
cuts in the provisional budget level (Pcn^ 
ticton, Victoria, Saanich, Alberni. Cow
ichan, Kamloops. Nanaimo Wesi 
V a nCO 11 ve r, Vancou ve r). 

February 18: Bennett's restraint program 
announced. 

© Compensation Stabilization Pro
gram will limit teachers' salaries 8'( 
under the 8% to 14% scheme. 

© Last quarter of 1982 school board 
budgets to be limited to 12% increase 
over 1981 level ($28.3 million to be 
cut from 1982 budgets by May 1). 

© 1983 budgets to increase no more 
than 12%) over the 1982 level unless 
increasing enrolment. 

March U: Bill 27, Education (Interim) Fi
nance Act announced. 

© Local non-residential tax revenue 
confiscated by provincial govern
ment. 

© Local autonomy in school board 
budget setting removed. 

© Unlimited authority given to cabinet 
to determine level of education 
spending. 

April 16: 1983 Education Finance Formula 
unfolds: 

School boards receive their 1983 
budget calculated on complex formula 
using GUs and Els instead of instruc
tional units and Basic Education Pro
gram. The eight step calculation pni-
duces 1983 budgets ranging from 8% to 
14% over the mi level. 

April 30: Bill 27, the Education (Interim) 
Finance Act becomes law. 
June 25: Bill 28, the Compensation Sta
bilization Act become law. 
July 29: Compensation Stabilization Pro
gram Guidelines and Regulations to he 
revised. 

© Announcement that 8-14% is out 
and increases in wages or salaries for 
public sector workers now to be 
limited to 0 to 10%. 

© A new factor — state of the provin
cial economy added. (Under this 
formula teachers unlikely to be elig
ible for more than 0-3%) in 1983.) 

July 30: The Education (Interim) Finance 
Act is violated. (The Financial Adminis
tration Act allows this.) 

© May 1 final budgets now obsolete. 
© Boards given to September 15 to fur

ther cut 1982 budgets by $37.5 mil
lion. 

© 1983 budgets are set at a level $55.5 
million less than the new reduced 
1982 budgets. 

September 7: School opens. 
Approximately 1,000 fewer teachers in 

the system as a result of first $28.3 million 
cut. 

September 15: Boards submit plans on how 
they will cut next $37.5 million. 

© Minister declares some of these 
plans unacceptable. 

© 278 teachers received termination 
notices effective in October. 

September 28: Bill 89 given first reading. 
© No terminations without minister's 

approval. 
© Introduces principle that teachers 

will work without pay. 
© Disregards teachers' contracts. 
© Problem of reduced 1983 budgets 

left for trustees and teachers to deal 
with under new restrictions. 

October 14: Bill 89, the School Services 
(Interim) Act, Ijccomcs law. 




